University of San Francisco

School of Management

Department of Public and Nonprofit Administration
Meeting Summary

	Date: 
	03-03-15
	Start

Time:
	11:00 a.m.
	End Time:
	12:30 p.m.
	Location:
	MH 310


Attendance:  Rich Callahan, Larry Brewster, Kim Connor, Frank Gigliotti, Ron Harris (via phone), Monika Hudson, Tim Loney, Tony Ribera, Marco Tavanti, Richard Waters
Agenda: Introductions and welcome; Approval of meeting notes for Dept. Meeting of February 3, 2015; Scheduling of MPA, MPA On-line, MNA, and BSM revision; Budget Report MPA, MPA On-line, and MNA; Upcoming Programs: MPA - April 1st – Anne Kronenberg; MNA – May 30th – Jesuit Refugee Services; MNA Full time/MNA part time in San Jose – Recruitment meeting; GPC Best Practices Discussion with MPA and MNA Directors; Webinar Topics for Recruitment for On-line MPA program.
Materials distributed in advance of the meeting to all faculty:

1) Draft minutes of February 3, 2015 meeting

2) Course Schedules (Summer ’15 through Spring ’16)
I. Approval of Meeting notes for Dept. Meeting of February 3, 2015: Tim made a motion to approve the minutes and Marco seconded. All approved. If Tony Patino is selected to be the Associate Dean of Graduate Programs, Rich asked Frank to reach out to Tony and ask if he prefers to see our department’s meeting minutes in electronic form or hard copy. If the external candidate is selected to be Associate Dean, wait on sending out this information. 
II. Scheduling of MPA, MPA On-line; MNA, and BSM revision: all in attendance, including Ron Harris via phone, reviewed the course schedule spreadsheets for summer and fall 2015, and Rich made note of which faculty members are interested in teaching which courses and sections. Rich asked that everyone email him their thoughts on teaching for spring 2016 by the following week, and Tim Loney will work with Katherine Green to get all the On-line MPA courses listed. 
III. Budget Report MPA, MPA On-line, and MNA: Per Rich, a draft was presented to us on the MPA and MNA budgets. The report shows our department losing a total of $620,000, and $600,000 of that amount is from the MPA On-line program. For MPA On-line, it was noted that 17 students must be enrolled in each course in order for us to financially break-even. Rich thinks that the actual number is smaller, and that there are indirect costs associated with the on-line program (e.g., what we pay Pearson). Rich hopes to obtain a more realistic estimate. Also, Dean Davis has added an indirect cost from Career Services. The cost for indirect services went up 40% from last year under this formula. Rich does not want it to appear as though we are operating our on-line program at a loss. Larry agreed that he does not like the negative image presented by these numbers. Rich said that Jeff Hamrick and his team are coming up with a revised number, and added that Jennifer Parlamis agrees that it was a good experience working with Jeff and his team. Their methodology does not account for the cost of teaching a small class. Rich will share a current snapshot with Jeff’s group in order to help them understand what we offer as a department, and added that money may be better spent on recruitment and marketing. Monika said that having awareness allows us to enter into conversations in which we were not included. On the alumni side, we need better communication and a clearer message. We bring skill sets that allow us to have that conversation. It is not just about giving money but wanting to give money more specifically. Tim pointed out the instructional costs of the on-line program: paying Embanet for the indirect costs of marketing that we would then need to handle internally (if we took over the program). Per Rich, Embanet is paid $638,000 whether they recruit 4 students or more, and this shows up as a deficit on last year’s departmental budget. They have no incentive for teaching bigger classes. The cost of teaching 17 on-line students is equivalent to teaching 8 students on-ground. Although Embanet does make more money if they enroll additional students, they are paid $638,000 regardless of the number recruited. 
IV. Upcoming Programs: Marco talked about the upcoming Jesuit Refuge Symposium scheduled for May 30th, 2015, from 10 a.m. – 3 p.m. He prefers to hold the symposium at 101 Howard to give our current students an opportunity to participate. This is a follow-up to the recent AGI in Rome; in addition, several groups will be represented including Not for Sale, and the Jesuit Refugee Center. The symposium is also an opportunity to reach out and make connections and create dialogue among various services in the Bay Area. Rich said that we should send out an email blast to “hold the date” to current students and alumni in MNA, MPA, and the BSM community, and do as broad a reach as possible. Kim suggested informing the Law School; law professor Bill Hing teaches a course on immigration. Also, we should notify the School of Education’s International and Multicultural department, Rhonda Magee, and the Dean of the School of Education. Rich suggested informing Tony Ribera’s board members, and Tony is fine with that. Richard Waters suggested reaching out to JoAnne Speers to ask her to make the symposium part of her class on May 30th. We need to determine which AGI Rome students are in which summer courses, and Rich will send a note to their professors asking that these students be released from class that day. Marco said that USF President Paul Fitzgerald, S.J. plans to participate in the symposium.
On April 1st, MPA Advisory Board member Anne Kronenberg will lead a discussion titled, Leadership, Strategy, and how a career in the Public Sector gets you to the Academy Awards: The personal journey of Anne Kronenberg, MPA ’02. An actress played Anne in the movie Milk; Anne was Harvey Milk’s administrative aid. Rich will work with Susan Ewens and Emelie Whiting to talk with Anne. Other suggestions included GLBT groups, Scott Weiner’s office, District Supervisor for the Castro, and London Breed, member of the San Francisco Board of Supervisors; Rich said he would share these suggestions with Susan Ewens.
V. MNA Full time/MNA part time in San Jose – Recruitment meeting: Per Marco, we have a green light on starting an MNA part time cohort in San Jose next spring ’16. Rich added that we approved this as a department. Marco said that we would need to recruit at least 12 students. The question is, who is responsible for marketing (the staff in San Jose or our staff at 101 Howard)? Rich offered to send an email to Dean Davis, Jeff Hamrick, etc., with the caveat that we need committed resources to make this happen. Marco said that Elisabeth Merkel thinks that a half-staff person should be dedicated to this effort. Richard Waters added that Elisabeth did not offer that she wanted this responsibility in her shop; however, she implied that the MNA San Jose recruitment would be more successful if she were involved. We do not get the same level of transparency from the San Jose recruitment team. Not sure how recruitment happens under Mike Webber. Marco added that they (in San Jose) focus on more than SOM recruiting. Larry said that he hopes Mike Webber will bring those best practices down there. Richard Waters said that a good number of recruiters are doing this part time. He has let this sink in and now he understands why they haven’t been very successful. Rich said that Elisabeth Merkel and Emelie Whiting have developed expertise as MNA recruiters, so it makes sense to stick with them rather than try to replicate the process. Richard Waters said that there is one degree, and if we split up recruitment between two different ships it must be in writing, so it is clear to both groups who is doing what. Monika asked if we could provide direction to Elisabeth as to how it may play out in San Jose. So much is going on in San Jose; for example, they could go to nonprofit events in the area. Rich said that their recruitment staff has a different model; 70 – 80% revolves around the Open House, and more staff is in attendance than prospective MPA students. Rich said that he, Marco, and Richard Waters more readily interact with staff at 101 Howard than the staff at the San Jose campus. Larry asked if we should centralize marketing in San Francisco. Rich said that John Veitch likes that model better, but Mike Webber wants to build up the regions. Marco said that this might be a tool for them to learn what success is. Rich asked if everyone is happy with him sending an email about this – so people can get mad at him (instead of the department). Rich and Richard Waters shared some ideas about reaching out to potential students: Rich suggested recruiting in Modesto for San Jose; the San Juaquin Valley is a rich area for us, as is Tracey; also, we can recruit Sierra Health people. There is a lot of strategy we can employ to build on what Richard Waters is already doing. Per Rich, Larry, Ron, Richard, and himself can teach in San Jose; this helps to address Larry’s question about faculty not having enough courses to teach, and this also helps MNA with NASPAA accreditation because more full time faculty are teaching. Monika noted that her current MPA student enrollment in San Jose is 17, well above the minimum 12-student breakeven threshold. One explanation was that former MPA students re-entered the program to complete their degrees. Rich pointed out that Dean Davis’ threshold is 40% on top of our break-even point; so if our minimum enrollment target is 12 students, we need 4 additional students on top of that, or 16.
VI. GPC Best Practices Discussion with MPA and MNA Directors: Marco said that Barry Doyle is putting together a document to share with everyone; Richard Waters and Marco were also present for the discussion. Those in attendance offered the strengths of our various programs, as well as discussed what are our opportunities. Rich added that Frank Ohara is asking people what is working; the discussion was rich – the best thing he has seen in a long time. Rich said if anyone has best practices to share with the group, to send and email to Roger Chen. Kim asked, if MBA students approach her about “bad practices,” whom does she tell them to see? Rich said that the students should go to Barry Doyle, the Associate Dean of Graduate Studies, and he will tell them who is chairing the MBA Task Force. Rich believes it is Kathy Kane. Kim added that her students volunteered that they want high touch and low tech.
VII. Webinar Topics for Recruitment for On-line MPA program: Rich said that Pearson approached him and they are insisting on Webinars. Pearson surveyed students who have attended webinars and then became students, and they have asked us to present webinars on Net Neutrality, and on Gender Law. To date, only Richard Waters responded. Our faculty do not consider ourselves experts in these fields, and Tim said that Pearson does not know our expertise. Richard Waters said that he did media/public relations with Pearson and they kept pushing for subjects our faculty members are not knowledgeable about. Rich said that this is the opposite of academic integrity - just asking us to put our name on something. Richard Waters said that he does like the webinar idea, as long as we can focus on the topics we’re strongest in. Rich asked whether or not anyone has an aversion to webinars, and, if not, would anyone like to do a webinar on a particular topic? Pearson has asked him to recommend topics (for recruitment to the program and for building our brand). Marco said that the webinar must be tied to our teaching. Tim said that we do recruit nonprofit students for on-ground courses this way. Richard Waters said that he would like to do one on Fundraising; Monika said that she would like to do a webinar on Diversity; Marco said he would like to do one International Development, in dialogue with Career Services with a focus on International Careers; Larry suggested Fiscal Sustainability for Rich’s topic; Kim offered to do one on Ethics; Monika chose Economic Development; and Larry is interested in focusing his webinar on Prison Arts. Rich will ask that we retain a copy of each webinar and that we retain the intellectual property. Richard Waters said that the webinars can be archived on our website. Rich will email Kelly and Charlotte at Pearson with the names of our faculty members and the subject of each person’s webinar; he will let Pearson know that we want to retain intellectual property, and ask that Kelly contact each faculty member directly. Rich added that no one is under any obligation to do this. Once Kelly makes contact, Rich is off this and Pearson will run it. Tim suggested encouraging Pearson to do one webinar per quarter, and Rich said that they tried to do 6 in a semester! He added that we’ll let them run with as much or as little as they are capable of.
VIII: Topics for Future Meetings: Kim publicly acknowledged Melvin Cowan, an MNA student who participated in last month’s Speak Out & Listen In: A Teach-In on Building Community Power, sponsored by USF. As the only graduate member on the panel, Melvin represented our program extraordinarily well. He spoke eloquently about the MPA program and his professors; he was concrete, enthusiastic, and refused to take the bait and stayed positive rather than allowing the discussion to deteriorate into negativity. Kim said that a good webinar topic might be How Do You Talk In Public Settings About Public Issues? Rich said he would add the topic, Civil Discourse, to our webinar list. Rich asked Frank to contact Anne-Marie Devine Tasto, Senior Director of Media Relations, to obtain a copy of the video of the panel discussion, then send to Margot Frye to post on our program’s website; also, Rich asked Frank to draft a thank you letter to Melvin, from Kim and himself, and to copy Dean Davis and Mary Wardell-Ghiraduzzi. Marco suggested getting in touch with the CIT department for webinar training via Canvas; for our next meeting, we will discuss what we can operationalize from additional CIT training going forward into the next semester. Also, Richard Waters suggested adding the topic of how intersession courses are handled in the regions. 
Decisions made and Policies Approved: Rich will e-mail Kelly and Charlotte at Pearson with the names of our faculty members and the subject of each person’s webinar; he will let Pearson know that we want to retain intellectual property, and that Kelly should contact each faculty member directly. Rich added that no one is under any obligation to do this.
Action Items to be addressed after the meeting:  Per Rich Callahan, if Tony Patino is selected to be the Associate Dean of Graduate Programs, Frank will reach out to Tony and ask if he prefers to see our department’s meeting minutes in electronic form or hard copy; if the external candidate is selected to be Associate Dean, wait on sending out this information.
Rich asked that everyone email him their thoughts on teaching for spring 2016 by the following week, and Tim Loney will work with Katherine Green to get all the MPA On-line courses listed. 
Frank will ask Katherine Green whether or not Fall 2015 course PA 685 552 will be offered in Sacramento or San Francisco, and then let Rich know.
We need to determine which AGI Rome students are in which summer courses, and Rich will send a note to their professors asking that these students be released from class that day to attend the May 30th Jesuit Refugee Services Symposium.
For the April 1st event featuring Anne Kronenberg, Rich will work with Susan Ewens and Emelie Whiting to talk with Anne, and he will share our suggestions with Susan Ewens of groups and individuals who might be interested in attending.  
Rich asked Frank to contact Anne-Marie Devine Tasto, Senior Director of Media Relations, to obtain a copy of the video of the panel discussion that included MNA student Melvin Cowan, then send to Margot Frye to post on our program’s website; also, Rich asked Frank to draft a thank you letter to Melvin, from Kim and himself, and copy Dean Davis and Mary Wardell-Ghiraduzzi.
Marco suggested getting in touch with the CIT department for webinar training via Canvas; for our next meeting, we will discuss what we can operationalize from additional CIT training going forward into the next semester. Also, Richard Waters suggested adding the topic of how intersession courses are handled in the regions to our next meeting’s agenda.
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